QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
28th January, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.40 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Dawson - in the Chair

Councillors Boyd, E. Burgoyne, Carter and Garrido
(The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the minutes respectively indicated -

Councillor Lea (Minute 77) and Councillor Antrobus (Minutes 78, 79, 80 and 81))

74.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Dobbs.

75.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE
Councillor Jim Dawson referred to the proposed resignation, as Members of the Committee, by Councillors Chris Beaumont and Vincent Devine, which together with the recent death of Councillor Vincent Prior and an existing vacancy on the Committee would mean the Committee had a total of four vacancies, to which the Council would need to make appointments as soon as possible.

76.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 17th December, 2001, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

77.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE DIRECTORATE - DRAFT SERVICE PLAN 2002/03
The Chief Executive submitted the draft Service Plan 2002/03 for his Directorate which focused on the following key issues:-

· Salford Community Plan.

· City Council Pledges.

· Key Service Objectives for the Chief Executive.

· Key Service Objectives for the Strategy and Regeneration Division.

· Key Service Objectives for the Personnel and Performance Division.

· Resources.

Councillor Bob Boyd commented on the length of the document and said he felt that there were too many of this type of report being submitted unnecessarily to the Committee, and consequently impinging on the Committee's workload.  He continued by suggesting that it would be more appropriate if such items were submitted merely for information only.  The Director of Personnel and Performance said the heavy workload of all Scrutiny Committees was recognised, however it was essential that Service Plans were submitted to them so they could be fully appraised of the key function of activities in relation to the Directorates which were within their remit, and how they would meet their objectives for the forthcoming year.  He concluded by suggesting that there was perhaps a need to re-examine the current format of Service Plans, to see if they could be produced in a shorter and more manageable format.  

Councillor Jim Dawson referred to the monitoring of the average days lost due to sickness (BVPI12), and asked how this performance indicator would be measured.  Councillor Maureen Lea replied that it was possible to provide details of sickness absence on a directorate by directorate level.  The Director of Personnel and Performance added that systems were currently being developed which would lead to the provision of more detailed information, allowing collation of statistics detailing sickness according to type or sickness absences within particular sections of directorates.

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the objective contained within the plan aiming to provide on-going support services to the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council, and asked whether such a facility would be extended to the Leaders of the Opposition Groups.  The Director of Personnel and Performance commented that the Director of Corporate Services was currently undertaking a review of Democratic Services, and suggested it was perhaps of benefit if Councillor Garrido submitted her concerns with regard to this issue as part of that process.

AGREED:
THAT the Chief Executive Directorate - Draft Service Plan 2002/03 be noted.

78.
CORPORATE SERVICES DIRECTORATE - DRAFT SERVICE PLAN 2002/03
The Director of Corporate Services submitted the draft Service Plan 2002/03 for his Directorate which focused on the following key issues:-

· Links with the City Council Pledges and Salford Community Plan.

· Customer led vital services.

* Service Level Agreements and service standard.

* Performance management and benchmarking.

* Consultation and communication.

* Innovation and partnership.

* Staff development and management.

* Change management.

· Community priorities.

· Continued improvement.

· Consultation.

· Resources.

The report indicated that it was the intention to collate both the strategic and operational performance improvement plans within the Service Plan 2002/03 so that all targets and objectives formed a single document.

Councillor Jim Dawson asked how it was intended to achieve the Directorate's objectives as detailed within the plan.  The Director of Corporate Services replied in view of the current financial constraints placed upon the City Council it would not be possible to allocate any additional finances on the objectives, and they would therefore have to be achieved through the careful reallocation of existing resources.

Councillor Karen Garrido made reference to the objective regarding staff training and development contained in the plan, and asked if there were any similar objectives with regard to Elected Members.  The Director of Corporate Services replied that the City Council was fully committed to the provision of appropriate training for its Elected Members, though this activity was the responsibility of the Director of Personnel and Performance not himself.  

Councillor Karen Garrido also made reference to the review of Democratic Services, and asked what form this would take.  The Director of Corporate Services replied that all Members had been provided with draft terms of reference for the review, and these had subsequently been amended to reflect any comments and suggestions which had been submitted.  He added that the review would be thorough and extensive, and all issues raised would be addressed.

AGREED:
THAT the draft Corporate Services Directorate - Draft Service Plan 2002/03 be noted.

79.
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY (I.T.) ISSUES
The Committee were provided with the opportunity to raise any issues or concerns they had with regard to the operation of the City Council's information technology systems. 

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the sending of e-mail messages to Members, which included attachments that they were unable to open.  Councillor Derek Antrobus replied that John Fox, the Corporate Web Content Manager, recognised the need for a corporate approach with e-mails, and the information which was forwarded with them, and was currently developing appropriate guidelines and protocols with regard to usage.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that in an attempt to encourage their more widespread use, work was currently being undertaken to revamp the City Council's internet and intranet sites.

Councillor Eric Burgoyne referred to the sending of e-mails to all mail users, which in many cases were of no relevance to the recipient, particularly Elected Members.  Councillor Derek Antrobus replied that it was recognised that sending of e-mails to all mail users was a problem, and was a facility that was currently being restricted to appropriate items only.  He added that again this was an element that was being incorporated into the guidelines and protocols for the use of e-mail which the Corporate Web Content Manager was drawing up.  He suggested that once the draft guidelines had been developed it may be of benefit if they were submitted to the Committee for consideration.

Councillor Jim Dawson commented often routine maintenance was carried out over weekends, which in turn caused inconvenience to Elected Members, as this was a time they needed to access the network, particular the SOLAR system.  He asked if it would be possible for scheduled routine maintenance to be undertaken at other times than the weekend.  The Director of Corporate Services replied it was recognised that such maintenance did cause problems to Elected Members, and this had been compounded by the fact that there had been many innovations with regards to the system over the last twelve to eighteen months leading to the need for such maintenance, however much of this work was now drawing to an end so hopefully the need for maintenance would now be minimal, however he would take up the issue and see it was possible for future routine maintenance to be undertaken at times which were more convenient for Elected Members.

80.
PROVISION OF MOBILE PHONES

(Previous Minute 52 - 26th November, 2001)

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report providing details of the number of mobile phones currently issued to staff and the cost incurred and the results of investigations into the extent of savings achieved during the financial year 2001/02. 

Councillor Eric Burgoyne commented that there was need for the Committee to be provided with a breakdown of officers to whom mobile phones were issued to on a directorate by directorate basis, and what criteria each directorate applied with regard to the issuing of mobile phones.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to (a) contact all Directors of the City Council requesting that they provide details with regard to the number of mobile phones issued within their Directorate, to whom such phones are issued, what criteria is applied for their issue and what measures are implemented to audit the use of mobile phones; and (b) submit a report detailing this information at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 25th March, 2002.

81.
DISTRICT AUDIT ANNUAL LETTER - AUDIT 2000/01
The District Auditor submitted the annual letter in respect of the audit undertaken of the City of Salford 2000/01 and which was themed around the following main elements:-

· Accounts.

· Financial aspects of corporate governance.

· Performance management.

Councillor Bob Boyd made reference to the recommendation of the letter for the the City Council to develop an active policy with regard to the writing off of debts, and suggested that there was a need to provide a briefing for Members on this.  The Director of Corporate Services said that once an action plan for the collection of income had been developed, it was anticipated such a briefing could be provided.  

Councillor Karen Garrido asked if the VAT penalty incurred by the City Council in 1999/2000 had now been finalised.  The Director of Corporate Services replied that the penalty had indeed now been finalised and said he was under the impression that this information had already been reported to the Committee.  Members of the Committee said they had no recollection of receiving this information.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee to provide details on the finalised VAT incurred by the City Council in 1999/2000.

82.
PROCUREMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW
The Committee were informed that a detailed report with regard to the Procurement and Best Value Review would be submitted to the next meeting to be held on 25th  February, 2002.

83.
WORKPLAN 2002/03
Submitted the workplan for 2002/03 for the Committee.  Russell Bernstein reported that following the Committee's consideration of the draft Service Plans in respect of the Chief Executive and Corporate Services Directorates, the key issues and concerns for the Committee, which consequently required further consideration, could now be identified and in turn built into the Committees' workplan, subject to Members' approval.

AGREED:
 THAT the workplan 2002/03 be noted.

R:\status\working\admin\omin\qpsm280102.doc

